
 
 

ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL 
 

THURSDAY 29 NOVEMBER 2012 AT 10.00 AM 
 
 
PRESENT: Councillor Layden (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Atkinson (for Councillor 

Bowditch), Bainbridge, Graham, Nedved, Watson and Whalen. 
 
ALSO  
PRESENT: Councillor Mrs Martlew – Environment and Transport Portfolio Holder 
 Councillor Glover – Economy and Enterprise Portfolio Holder 
 Councillor Bloxham – Observer 
 
OFFICERS: Deputy Chief Executive 

Director of Economic Development 
Director of Local Environment 
Director of Resources 
Policy and Performance Officer (for agenda item A.6) 

 
EEOSP.69/12  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Bowditch and McDevitt. 
 
EEOSP.70/12  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
There were no declarations of interest submitted. 
 
EEOSP.71/12  MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS 
 
RESOLVED – (1) That the minutes of the meeting held on 13 September 2012 be agreed 
as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman. 
 
(2) That the minutes of the meeting held on 25 October 2012 be noted. 
 
EEOSP.72/12  CALL IN OF DECISIONS  
 
There were no matters which had been the subject of call in. 
 
EEOSP.73/12 OVERVIEW REPORT INCORPORATING THE WORK 

PROGRAMME AND FORWARD PLAN ITEMS 
 
The Overview and Scrutiny Officer presented report OS.32/12 which provided an overview 
of matters related to the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work.  
Details of the latest version of the work programme were also included. 
 
The Officer reported that:  
 

 The Notice of Key Executive Decisions had been published on 16 November 2012.  The 
items that related to the work of this Panel were: 
 

 KD.033/12 – Budget Process 2012/13 – considered later in the meeting 
 



 References from the Executive 
 

 Minute Excerpt EX.122/12 Higher Level of Stewardship Grant had been received 
from the Executive 

 Minute Excerpt EX.131/12 Highways Claimed Rights had been received from the 
Executive 
 

 The Overview and Scrutiny Officer drew Members’ attention to Minute Excerpt 
EX.149/12 Small Scale Community Projects which had been received from the 
Executive from their meeting held on 19 November 2012.  The Executive had 
decided: 
 

“That the Executive had considered the reference from the Environment and 
Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel; and agreed to the inclusion of a non-
recurring budget for 2013/14 of £40,000 for the Members’ Small Scale Projects.” 

 

 A meeting of the Scrutiny Chairs Group had been held on 1 November 2012.  Draft 
notes of the meeting had been circulated previously.  The Chairs had raised the issue of 
Members leaving meetings early and while they acknowledged that agendas could be 
lengthy requested that Members stay for the duration of the meeting.   
 

 Work Programme – The Overview and Scrutiny Officer presented the current work 
programme and advised that at present the agenda for the next meeting was 
manageable.  The Deputy Chief Executive confirmed that the item on the Carlisle Plan 
would be submitted at that meeting.   

 
Carlisle Tourist Information Centre 

 Councillor Bainbridge presented Report OS.33/12 that included the final report of the 
Carlisle Tourist Information Centre Task and Finish Group and gave the background to 
the work of the group.  The report made a number of recommendations for action by the 
Executive.  It was proposed that a small group be set up to continue to monitor the work 
being undertaken.  The Culture, Health, Leisure and Young People Portfolio Holder had 
expressed her thanks to the Task and Finish Group for the useful piece of work.  The 
Economy and Enterprise Portfolio Holder advised that, while works were ongoing, the 
Tourist Information Centre would re-locate to the Lodge at Carlisle Cathedral.  He 
agreed that a small group monitoring the work of the Tourist Information Centre would 
be useful and that the recommendations of the Task and Finish Group would be useful 
in steering the Tourist Information Centre Review.   

 
A Member stated that the recommendations of the Task and Finish Group were realistic 
and acknowledged that other issues would have possible implications in commercial 
application.  The Director of Economic Development advised that the review would look 
at how to make the Tourist Information Centre self-funding and would look at possible 
commercial applications of the Assembly Rooms.  Due to the age of the building there 
were a lot of views on what should be done and they would be considered as part of the 
modernisation work. 
 
Councillor Bainbridge thanked the Overview and Scrutiny Officer and the Committee 
Clerk for the work that they had carried out as part of the work of the Task and Finish 
Group.   
 



RESOLVED –1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report 
incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be 
noted. 
 
2) That the Carlisle Tourist Information Centre Task and Finish Group report be approved 
and presented to the Executive with a request for a formal response. 
 
EEOSP.74/12  BUDGET 2013/14 – 2017/18 
 
Revenue Budget Reports 
 
(a) Summary of New Revenue Spending Pressures 
 
The Director of Resources submitted report RD.44/12 summarising the new revenue 
spending pressures and reduced income projections which needed to be considered as 
part of the 2013/14 budget process.   The issues were to be considered in the light of the 
Council’s corporate priorities. 
 
The Executive had on 19 November 2012 (EX.138/12) received the report and forwarded it 
to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration as part of the 2013/14 budget 
process. 
 
The Director of Resources advised that it was clear that all of the pressures could not be 
accommodated within existing resources (including use of reserves) and decisions would 
be needed throughout the budget process to limit pressures to high priority and 
unavoidable issues to ensure that a balanced budget position was recommended to 
Council in February 2013.  
 
Members then considered the following new priority for revenue spending and reduced 
income which fell within the areas of responsibility of this Panel. 
 

 Building Control Income 
The Building Control function was governed by strict statutory requirements that 
dictated that the function must only break even.  The current budget position provided 
for the service to generate a surplus of £50,000 which was not allowed under the 
statutory requirements and that pressure removed that position.   

 

 Car Park Income 
Car Parking income was due to increase by £50,000 due to the Medium Term 
Financial Plan requirement of 3.8% being added to all fees and charges income 
budgets.  The charges report (LE.34/12) considered elsewhere on the agenda 
confirmed that such a requirement could not be achieved and therefore a pressure of 
£50,000 was required.  Excluding Talkin Tarn it was not proposed to increase car 
parking charges in 2013/14.  The results of the measures implemented as part of the 
review in 2011 were still to be fully determined. 
 

 Highways Services 
There would be costs of retaining certain Highways Services following the decision to 
return Highways Claimed Rights to the County Council with joint working 
arrangements on the retained services.   
 
 



 Lanes Income 
Lanes Income projections were reduced as part of the 2012/13 budget process for two 
and a half years.  The reduction was £277,000 for the 2012/13 to 2013/14 and a 
reduction of £138,000 in 2014/15.  However, indications were that the reduction in 
income being received from the Lanes would continue and income would not recover 
properly until 2015/16.  Therefore a further pressure of £138,000 was required for 
2014/15. 

 
In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments: 
 

 A Member was pleased that parking charges would not be increasing and stated that 
people should be encouraged to use the car parks and therefore it had to be made 
clear where people could park. 
 

 With regard to the Lanes income a Member was concerned that the roof was not in a 
good state of repair and that there were a number of units that had been empty for 
some time.  The Member was concerned that if the new owners wanted to replace the 
roof that would be a big cost implication for the Council and future budgets.  The 
Director of Resources confirmed that there was nothing in the capital programme in 
respect of the Lanes at the present time.  The Chief Executive and the Directors of 
Economic Development and Resources had been in discussion with the new owners 
and the issue had bit been raised.  Any major expenditure needed to be agreed with 
the Council.  The Director of Economic Development agreed to seek further information 
with regard to repairs to the roof and circulate information back to the Panel.   

 
The Director advised that with regard to the units the new owners may wish to refurbish 
and attract new customers and she was in discussion with the new owners.   
 

 With regard to rent of the units the Director of Resources explained that in the past the 
rent reflected the level of income in the Lanes.  In the present economic climate rent 
deals were offered to attract people to fill the units.  It was anticipated that when the 
economic situation recovered the rent rates would be higher. 

 

 In response to a query regarding homelessness grants the Director of Resources 
advised that there was a one-off grant but it was ring-fenced for housing.   
 

RESOLVED – That Report RD.44/12 be noted. 
 
(b) Summary of New Savings Proposals and Additional Income  
 
Report RD.45/12 had been circulated to the Panel by way of background information. 
 
The Director of Resources summarised the proposed savings relating to Pay Award 
Savings 2012/13, Council Tax discount review, Leisure Contract Savings, Asset Review, 
Housing Benefit Admin Grant and the re-profiling of Transformation savings. 
 
In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments: 
 

 A Member asked for the reason for the re-profiling of the transformation savings.   
The Economy and Enterprise Portfolio Holder explained that at present there had been 
no indication of the Government settlement and what the knock on effect would be.  He 
added that if savings were taken early the budget would be more stable over years 2 



and 3.  If the savings were budgeted across the 3 years the savings would need to be 
the same as this year and if the situation worsened the savings would need to be 
bigger next year.  The Deputy Chief Executive advised that the re-profiling would allow 
the recent staff changes to bed in and provide staff with some breathing space.   

 
RESOLVED – That Report RD.45/12 be noted. 
 
(c) Review of Charges 2013/2014 
 

 Local Environment 
 
Report LE.34/12 was submitted, setting out the proposed fees and charges for the 
services falling within the remit of the Local Environment Directorate. 
 
The Executive had on 19 November 2012 (EX.133/12) decided that: 
 
“the Executive agreed for consultation the proposed charges (including the amended 
charges for Talkin Tarn car park), as set out in Report LE.34/12 and relevant appendices 
with effect from 1 April 2013; noting the impact of those changes on income generation, as 
detailed within the report”. 
 

 City Centre Events Charges 
In view of the current economic climate it was proposed to retain the current charge 
levels for 2013/14 to help maintain demand and the current budgeted level of revenue.  
Based upon anticipated usage, the proposed charges would still meet the Medium 
Term Financial Plan budget target requirement of £16,200. 

 

 Car Parking 
Measures put in place following recommendations by Buchanan Consultants last year 
included the revised charging structure and the introduction of Pay by Phone facilities.  
Such measures had enabled the Council to prevent the decline in income for Category 
1 and 2 car parks.  The income from Category 3 and Category 4 car parks continued 
to decline.  However in Devonshire Walk car park sales had increased, which 
indicated that customers were beginning to return.  The uptake of Pay by Phone in the 
Sands Centre car park had been unexpectedly low.  With increased marketing and 
awareness activity there was the potential to substantially increase the income within 
Category 3.  Furthermore, there was evidence to suggest that increasing charges 
would trigger a fall in car park use and sales.  It was therefore proposed that off street 
parking charges remain unchanged whilst the measures recommended by Buchanan 
Consultants be further evaluated and uptake of the Pay by Phone facility encouraged.   

 

 Parks and Green Spaces 
It was proposed to increase allotments charges in line with the current Medium Term 
Financial Plan expectation.  Discounts would continue to be available for individuals in 
receipt of a state pension and tenants’ associations that run 5 sites in the City.  
 
Charges for the use of parks and green spaces had been introduced with the 
exception of Low Key Commercial Use, for which it was intended that Council officers 
should have discretion to waive or reduce charges in circumstances where a 
commercial operator was needed in order to provide a catering service as part of a 
City Council run event.  That responsibility was currently delegated to the Director of 
Local Environment.  A sliding scale of charges was recommended for fun fairs.   



 

 Talkin Tarn 
It was proposed to introduce a new pricing structure for 2013/14 and also to extend the 
daily operation period by 3 hours.  Therefore visitors would be required to pay for 
parking from 0800 hours to 1900 hours each day.  The original proposal was amended 
so that parking remained free before 10:00am and after 6:00pm and so that parking up 
to one hour was £1 and for stays longer than 1 hour to be increased up to £2.  In order 
to encourage uptake the annual permit would be rebranded as the Talkin Tarn 
Membership.  The details of the product were yet to be finalised and would include 
other services besides the use of the car park.   
 
In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments: 

 

 A Member was concerned that if parking charges were increased the public would park 
on the road and at the Tarn End Hotel.  The Environment and Transport Portfolio 
Holder acknowledged the concerns but believed that the amended rates were 
reasonable in the light of budget pressures.   
 

 What would be the effect on the £87,000 net cost of the proposed increases to the 
charges?  The Director of Local Environment advised that sum was the difference 
between what was spent on Talkin Tarn and the income.  Previously there was a dowry 
from the County Council of £40,000 but that had now ceased.  The additional income 
from the proposed changes would realise £7,000.  Other ways of making savings 
would also be investigated as well as new income streams.  The Portfolio Holder 
informed Members that there had also been a loss in the cafe mainly due to the bad 
summer.   
 

 Were annual permits popular?  The Director of Local Environment advised that they 
were not at present but incentives were being considered that would encourage people 
to purchase the Talkin Tarn membership.   
 

 Add-ons to the permits could create logistical difficulties.  The add-ons had not been 
agreed and at present the annual permit was sold on its own.   
 

 A Member suggested that a Task and Finish Group be put in place to look at the full 
potential of what could be provided at Talkin Tarn.   

 
The Portfolio Holder explained that the problems had been caused by the initial 
agreement with the County Council.   
 

 A Member suggested extending the opening times of the cafe as the present closing 
time was 4:00pm and a lot of people used the park in the summer until 6:00 or 7:00pm.   
 
The Director advised that a management plan for Talkin Tarn was being drawn up that 
would consider the use of the cafe among other things.  The Portfolio Holder was not 
opposed to a Task and Finish Group but requested that the budget proposals be 
considered separately.   
 

 Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 
The Government had changed the maximum amount that Councils could put on a 
Fixed Penalty Notice for waste receptacle offences and that charge had been reduced 
accordingly.  Other Fixed Penalty Notices would remain unchanged.   



 

 Waste Services 
It was proposed to increase charges for bulky waste collection in line with the current 
Medium Term Financial Plan expectation.  It was further proposed to introduce 
charges for clinical waste collections and new or replacement Euro bins and 
replacement refuse bins.  Reviews were under way in respect of the “Purple Sack” 
rounds and clinical waste collection.  It was also proposed to charge developers for the 
cost of supplying households on new developments for the first set of waste and 
recycling containers.  That would ensure that waste collection could remain free at the 
point of delivery.   
 

 The box tops for the recycling bins had been useful in preventing litter.  Could next 
year’s small scale grants be used to purchase box tops? The Director of Local 
Environment agreed with the suggestion and believed that it would make a difference to 
the amount of litter.   

 

 Summary of Income 
With the Exception of Talkin Tarn, the income of which was ring-fenced, acceptance of 
the charges highlighted within the report would result in an anticipated level of income 
of £2,629,800 against the Medium Term Financial Plan target of £2,679,800.  That 
represented a shortfall of £50,000 against the Medium Term Financial Plan target.   

 
RESOLVED – 1) That report LE.34/12 be welcomed  
 
(2) That the observations of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel, 
as outlined above, be conveyed to the Executive. 
 
3) That a Task and Finish Group be set up in the New Year to look at the work of Talkin 
Tarn 
 

 Economic Development 
 
Report ED.35/12 was submitted, setting out the proposed fees and charges for the 
services falling within the remit of the Economic Development Directorate. 
 
The Executive had on 19 November 2012 (EX.135/12) decided that  
 
“the Executive agreed for consultation the proposed charges, as set out in the relevant 
Appendices to Report ED.35/12, with effect from 1 April 2013; noting the impact those 
would have on income generation as detailed within the report. 
 

 Tourism and City Centre Management 
It was considered that there was little scope for increasing charges for other 
organisations across the country but a wider range of tickets with other items such as 
fishing licences continued to be sold to try to maintain income.  Other income streams 
such as accommodation booking and retail sales continued to be under downward 
pressure due to reduced numbers passing through the Tourist Information Centre and 
the increased use of the internet.   
 
In respect of the Assembly Rooms the proposal to re-furbish and upgrade facilities in 
the Old Town Hall was subject to a current review with external works due to 
commence in January 2013.  Such works would require a temporary relocation of the 



Tourist Information Centre and suspension of the use of the Assembly Room during 
that period.  There may be scope to increase charges lightly in line with inflation but 
generally there was little scope to increase revenue in a substantial manner, especially 
if no refurbishment/improvements were undertaken in the short term.  It was therefore 
considered that a small increase to charges and a budget figure of £2,200 for 2013/14 
be considered realistic in the circumstances.   

 

 While the renovations to the Old Town Hall were in progress there would be 
scaffolding across tenant businesses.  Would there be any rate relief as a result?  The 
Director of Economic Development advised that if it was believed that business had 
been affected the company could write to the Council on that basis.   
 
With regard to advertising in previous years income had been generated from 
accommodation providers and by charging for advertising space with regard to tourist 
publications produced by the City Council to promote Carlisle.  The previous 2 years 
had broken even and that was expected to continue in 2013/2014.  The decision was 
therefore taken to reduce the entry fee for the 2013 Guide and include a free entry on 
the Discover Carlisle website thus encouraging more businesses to “sign up” to the 
web from which the Council could persuade businesses to take a “bookable” entry 
which could result in a commission based income.   
 

 Enterprise Centre 
A full review of the Enterprise Centre had been carried out by the Environment and 
Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel in April 2012.  It concluded that management 
of the facility should take place centrally from the Civic Centre.  That had meant that it 
was no longer viable to provide a number of services to the tenants or to offer 
conference room facilities for external hire.  Market forces suggested that there was 
little scope for increasing rental values in 2013/2014.  It was proposed that service 
charges be raised 3.8% for 2013/2014 in line with inflation.   

 

 Planning Services 
It was anticipated that the number of planning applications was likely to remain static 
for the coming year.  The planning fees had recently increased but it was difficult to 
say at this stage what the impact would be  It was proposed to charge for the 
monitoring of Section 106 Agreements to ensure requirements were complied with.  In 
addition it was proposed to increase charges for technical reports and data by 3.8% 
across the board.  Building Control fees, which were ring-fenced, were based on 
national recommendations.  In order to ensure that the service remained competitive 
there would be a review of charges in January 2013 which would include a comparison 
of competitors.   

 

 Summary of Income Generated 
The acceptance of the charges highlighted within the report, with the exception of 
Building Control which was self-financing, would result in an anticipated level of 
income of £575,000 against the Medium Term Financial Plan target of £579,100.  
There was a shortfall of £4,100 which would be accommodated within base budgets.   
 

RESOLVED – (1) That report ED.35/12 be welcomed 
 
 
 
 



Capital Budget Reports 
 
(d) Revised Capital Programme 2012/13 and Provisional Capital Programme 2013/14 
to 2017/18 
 
The Director of Resources submitted report RD.46/12 detailing the revised capital 
programme for 2012/13, together with the proposed method of financing as set out in 
Appendices A and B.  The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2013/14 
to 2017/18 in the light of the new capital pressures identified, and summarised the 
estimated and much reduced capital resources available to fund the programme. 
 
The Executive had on 19 November 2012 (EX.140/12) considered the report and decided 
that the Executive: 
 
“1.  Noted the revised capital programme and relevant financing for 2012/13 as set out 

in Appendices A and B of Report RD.46/12; 
 
2. Recommended that the City Council approve re-profiling of £3,000,000 and savings 

of £2,080,300 from 2012/13 identified in the review; 
 
3. Made recommendations to Council to approve virements from underspends from 

Kingstown Industrial Estate (£150,100) and Families Accommodation Replacement 
(£100,000) to fund additional expenditure at the Resource Centre; 

 
4. Had given initial consideration to the capital spending requests for 2013/14 to 

2017/18 contained in Report RD.46/12 in the light of the estimated available 
resources; and 

 
5. Noted that any capital scheme for which funding had been approved by the Council 

may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, 
had been approved.” 

 
Details of the new capital spending proposals which fell within the area of responsibility of 
the Panel were: 
 

 Clean Up Carlisle  

 Vehicles and Plant  

 Old Town Hall/Greenmarket  
 
RESOLVED: That Report RD.46/12 – Revised Capital Programme 2012/13 and 
Provisional Capital Programme 2013/14 to 2017/18 – be noted. 
 
EEOSP.75/12 CARLISLE ECONOMIC PARTNERSHIP 
 
The Deputy Chief Executive submitted Report SD.09/12 and presented slides that updated 
Members on the progress being made by the Carlisle Economic Partnership to produce an 
Economic Potential Study and Action Plan.  The Deputy Chief Executive requested that 
feedback be provided on the draft document.   
 
The Deputy Chief Executive provided the background to the report and summarised the 
current economic position for the city region covering a number of topic areas.  Draft 
recommendations for the Carlisle Economic Partnership were drawn from those areas to 



establish how knowledge gaps could be filled and taken forward.  The document also 
contained a draft set of key issues and priority actions categorised under the headings of 
business, skills and employment, infrastructure and environment.   
 
In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments: 
 

 What could the Council do to stop businesses moving abroad?  The Deputy Chief 
Executive advised that hopefully the right conditions would be created to encourage 
businesses to remain in Carlisle.  The Director of Economic Development explained that 
one of the outcomes of the study was to suggest that the public sector look at account 
management with regard to Carlisle.   
 

 Was the report produced in-house?  The Deputy Chief Executive advised that it was 
done partly in house and partly externally to provide some objectivity.  The report had 
then been worked through with the partnership to ensure that a balanced view was 
presented.   
 

 A Member was concerned that apprenticeships were being devalued.  The Member was 
also concerned about the lack of local businesses on the County Council tender list.  
The Deputy Chief Executive explained that while he could not comment of the County 
Council list there were issues in the report that focussed on more engagement and he 
believed that other organisations had to be persuaded to work with the City Council. 
 

 What was the timescale for the proposed prospectus for Carlisle?  The Director of 
Economic Development explained that Officers had been waiting for the information 
contained within the report.  It was anticipated that the final draft of the report would be 
ready by the end of the year and signed off in January.   
 

 In response to a query the Deputy Chief Executive confirmed the make-up of the 
Carlisle Economic Partnership.  He advised that the group had been in place for 
approximately 12 months and met every 6-8 weeks.   
 

 A Member was concerned about the rail and road links between Carlisle and Newcastle.  
The Director of Economic Development advised that through the process Officers had 
identified problems with infrastructures and had held discussions with representatives 
from Northern Trains, First Trains and Virgin Trains.   
 

 There were a number of empty offices in the City and a Member believed that 
businesses had not been sufficiently encouraged to get involved. 
 

 There was concern about the net migration of young people.  The City offered provision 
on health and teaching and the Member was concerned that a large proportion of the 
business school had been re-located to Lancaster.  The Member queried how concerns 
from the City Council fed into the Local Economic Partnership as there was currently no 
City Council representative on the board.  The Director of Economic Development 
advised that each district was “buddied” with one other and the representation 
alternated.  Last year Carlisle had representation on the board and this year the 
representation was provided by Eden.  There had been issues with the arrangement 
and it was not ideal.  The Deputy Chief Executive stated that the Council must first fix its 
priorities and ensure they were supported by the public sector.  That would enable 
Carlisle to move forward to achieve what Officers believed was best for Carlisle.   
 



 There was a concern about the lack of liaison between the educational organisations 
and the lack of trade union representation on the Carlisle Economic Partnership and the 
Local Economic Partnership.   
 

 Was the Carlisle Economic Partnership moving forward?  The Member did not believe 
that educational establishments were getting involved effectively.  The Deputy Chief 
Executive advised that the Chamber of Commerce also had a part to play and 
discussions had taken place with regard to small business set-ups.  He was frustrated 
with the current image of Carlisle but advised that the Discover Carlisle website was 
very useful.  Progress had been made with some businesses but there was more work 
to be done.  The Economy and Enterprise Portfolio Holder explained that work was 
being done such as compiling data and looking at comparisons with other historic cities.  
The Portfolio Holder believed that engineering was a growth area and that engineering 
courses should be made more attractive to young people as there was a shortage of 
engineers and that would worsen as current engineers retired.  With regard to 
infrastructure Carlisle was ideally placed due to the motorway and rail links.  Officers 
and Members were working closely with members of the Local Economic Partnership. 
 

 There could be more promotion of Carlisle on the motorway.  A lot of people drove past 
as they were not aware of what was here.   
 

 The report had been well prepared but did not say what had been achieved.  The 
Deputy Chief Executive agreed that it was possible that some achievements should be 
promoted better.   

 
RESOLVED – (1) That Report SD.09/12 – Carlisle Economic Partnership be noted 
 
(2)  That a further report on the Carlisle Economic partnership be submitted to the Panel in 
6 months and representatives of the partnership be invited to attend that meeting.   
 
EEOSP.76/12 BOTCHERGATE CONSERVATION AREA – ACTION PLAN 
 
The Director of Economic Development presented report ED.36/12 which  
Outlined the actions contained in the Botchergate Conservation Area Management Plan 
and updated Members on how those actions were being progressed.   
 
The Director of Economic Development reminded Members that the Botchergate 
Conservation Appraisal and Management Plan was adopted in July 2012.  The 
Management Plan contained an implementation matrix that identified three strands of work 
for the Conservation Area.  They were a Conservation Area review, Public Realm 
improvements and protection of the historic fabric.   
 
Formal notification and publication of the Conservation Area review were now being 
finalised and Officers were aware of some new owners who needed to be informed of the 
new Conservation Area. 
 
Public Realm improvements covered issues such as signage, de-cluttering, street furniture 
and street trees.   
 
With regard to protection of historic fabric Officers were aware that since the workshop in 
January 2012 which explored discussions about the wider Botchergate area, there had 
been some development interest in the area but to date no detailed plans had been 



finalised.  Discussions had been held in respect of a number of properties in the area, two 
properties had been refurbished and a new restaurant had opened.   
 
The Director of Economic Development outlined the action plan timetable. 
 
The Economy and Enterprise Portfolio Holder advised that the Council would focus on 
issues over which they had influence.  There had been new shop fronts and a deep clean 
of the pathways.  The County Council may provide new bus shelters which would also 
improve the appearance of the streets.  Officers had also been working with the owner of a 
property on Botchergate with regard to improving its appearance.  There was the potential 
for further planting and as people were starting to see improvements in the area the 
Council needed to ensure that it did not deteriorate. 
 
In considering the report Members raised the following comments and questions: 
 

 It would be helpful if the City Council worked with the County Council Local Area 
Committee to share ideas and work with industry.   
 

 Signage was critical to the City and was currently under review. 
 

 It was sometimes difficult to de-clutter streets as signage was needed for a number of 
reasons in various places. 
 

 In response to a query the Director of Economic Development advised that there was 
no Section 106 Agreement associated with the building of new offices for the County 
Council in Botchergate. 

 
RESOLVED – That the Panel notes report ED.36/12 – Botchergate Conservation Area – 
Action Plan 
 
EEOSP.77/12 SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 
 
It was noted that, during consideration of the following item of business, the meeting would 
have been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and 
 
RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be 
suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours. 
 
EEOSP.78/12 PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORTS 
 
The Policy and Performance Officer presented report PPP.14/12 that updated Members 
on the latest position regarding the Service Standards that help measure the Council’s 
performance and customer satisfaction.   
 
The Officer explained that earlier in the year a list of Service Standards had been 
developed that Officers believed affected the Council’s customers most, and standards by 
which the Council could be held to account.  The standards were based on timeliness, 
accuracy and appropriateness of the service provided in key areas.   
 
Service standards were set against local targets as Officers believed they were of more 
relevance.  Performance was measured on a monthly basis and the standards displayed in 



the Civic Centre reception area and on the Council’s website.  The performance was also 
reviewed monthly by the Senior Management Team. 
 
As well as the list of Service Standards several other measures existed that were 
monitored with by the team(s) directly delivering the service, or through the corporate 
performance management process.  It was intended that every team would have some 
measures in place that would help them continually improve the service provided.  That 
would include value for money and customer satisfaction.  
 
In considering the report Members raised the following comments and questions: 
 

 There had been a slight dip in the percentage of household planning applications 
processed within 8 weeks.  As an officer from that directorate was due to leave the 
Council a Member was concerned that that figure would dip further.  The Director of 
Economic Development advised that the post would be filled and although there was 
currently consultation on a restructure within the directorate the intention would be to 
protect statutory services.  If the number of applications rose that issue would need to 
be addressed.   

 
The Deputy Chief Executive stated that there was good trend data in the report and the 
Council wished to see that progress.  From a staff point of view it showed their 
commitment and hard work which the Deputy Chief Executive acknowledged.   
 
RESOLVED – 1) That report PPP.14/12 on performance update be noted. 
 
(The meeting ended at 1.00pm) 
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